

POLICY BRIEF

Competing Forces: Evaluating the Military Capabilities of India and China

Author

Deependra Singh Hooda

Volume IX, Issue 15

July 2, 2024



Delhi Policy Group Core 5A, 1st Floor, India Habitat Centre, Lodhi Road, New Delhi- 110003 www.delhipolicygroup.org



Policy Brief Vol. IX, Issue 15 July 2, 2024

ABOUT US

Founded in 1994, the Delhi Policy Group (DPG) is among India's oldest think tanks with its primary focus on strategic and international issues of critical national interest. DPG is a non-partisan institution and is independently funded by a non-profit Trust. Over past decades, DPG has established itself in both domestic and international circles and is widely recognised today among the top security think tanks of India and of Asia's major powers.

Since 2016, in keeping with India's increasing global profile, DPG has expanded its focus areas to include India's regional and global role and its policies in the Indo-Pacific. In a realist environment, DPG remains mindful of the need to align India's ambitions with matching strategies and capabilities, from diplomatic initiatives to security policy and military modernisation.

At a time of disruptive change in the global order, DPG aims to deliver research based, relevant, reliable and realist policy perspectives to an actively engaged public, both at home and abroad. DPG is deeply committed to the growth of India's national power and purpose, the security and prosperity of the people of India and India's contributions to the global public good. We remain firmly anchored within these foundational principles which have defined DPG since its inception.

Author

Lt. Gen. Deependra Singh Hooda (Retd.), PVSM, UYSM, AVSM, VSM & Bar, Senior Fellow for Military Strategy, Delhi Policy Group

The views expressed in this publication are those of the author and should not be attributed to the Delhi Policy Group as an Institution.

Cover Photographs:

The first aircraft LA5033 of the Tejas Mk1A series successfully taking off from the Hindustan Aeronautics Limited (HAL) facility in Bengaluru on March 28, 2024. (Source: <u>HAL/Official X Account</u>) China's third aircraft carrier PLANS Fujian (Hull 18) during its maiden sea trial on May 8 2024. (Source: <u>China Military Online</u>)

© 2024 by the Delhi Policy Group

Delhi Policy Group

Core 5A, 1st Floor, India Habitat Centre, Lodhi Road, New Delhi- 110003 www.delhipolicygroup.org

Competing Forces: Evaluating the Military Capabilities of India and China

by Deependra Singh Hooda

Contents

| Introduction | 1 |
|------------------------------------|----|
| Military Spending | 2 |
| Defence-Industrial Base | 4 |
| China | |
| India | |
| Military Reforms | 8 |
| China | |
| India | |
| China's Military Force Structure | |
| PLAAF | |
| PLAN | |
| PLAA | |
| ASF, CSF, and ISF | |
| PLARF | |
| India's Military Force Structure | 14 |
| IAF | 14 |
| IN | |
| IA | |
| Ballistic Missiles | |
| Cyber and Space | |
| Geography and Operational Concepts | |
| Impact of Geography | |
| Operational Concepts | |
| Findings | |
| Recommendations | 21 |
| Conclusion | 23 |



Competing Forces: Evaluating the Military Capabilities of India and China by

Deependra Singh Hooda

Introduction

In In the evolving global power dynamics, the respective military capabilities of India and China emerge not just as regional but as pivotal global factors influencing peace, security, and stability. Against the backdrop of an ongoing and tense border standoff, these two neighbours find themselves at a critical juncture, not only managing the immediate challenges of their disputed frontier but also navigating the broader currents of strategic competition in Asia.

There is narrative building on both sides regarding their military capability. In an editorial in the Global Times, a few months after the 2020 Galwan clash, the Chinese government mouthpiece stated, "China is several times stronger than India, and India is no match for China... If India wants to engage in competition, China has more tools and capability than India. If India would like a military showdown, the PLA is bound to make the Indian army suffer much more severe losses than it did in 1962."¹

On the Indian side, every new military procurement is hailed as a gamechanger.² In June 2023, Border Roads Organisation (BRO) chief Lieutenant General Rajiv Chaudhry stated that India is matching up its infrastructure to China's projects at the Line of Actual Control (LAC).³

Military capability can be simply defined as the ability to achieve wartime objectives. In measuring military capability, the parameters that are generally considered are:

- Resources available budgetary support and defence industrial base.
- Force structure composition of armed forces.
- Strategic technology drivers space, cyber, Artificial Intelligence (AI), Information, and other emerging technologies.
- Operational readiness and sustainability.
- Doctrine and Strategy.

Some countries also consider aspects like leadership, morale, operational experience, and training. These are important aspects but often difficult to



assess accurately, and subjectivity could creep in when making comparisons between two countries.

This paper carries out a comparative evaluation of India and China, dissecting aspects fundamental to understanding their military capability: defence spending, the defence industrial base, military reforms, the force structure of the armed forces, and strategies for warfighting. The paper also aims to offer a detailed and nuanced analysis that appreciates the complexity of military capability as a multifaceted construct. By examining defence spending patterns, the paper throws light on how financial resources are allocated to meet strategic objectives, while an exploration of the defence industrial base uncovers the foundations upon which military strength is built. Military reforms reveal each country's adaptability and strategic foresight. The force structure of the armed forces provides a window into each country's tactical and strategic priorities, whereas their warfighting strategies underscore the doctrines guiding their military engagements. Finally, the brief makes some recommendations regarding the future development of Indian military capability.

Military Spending

Defence spending plays a crucial role in shaping a nation's military capability, serving as a fundamental enabler for maintaining and enhancing the armed forces' readiness, technology, and overall effectiveness. While analysing the defence budget, it is also essential to see how the money is being spent.

The apportionment of a nation's defence budget is intrinsically linked to the size of its Gross Domestic Product (GDP), as a standard metric for gauging defence spending is the proportion of GDP dedicated to military expenses.

According to the International Monetary Fund (IMF) World Economic Outlook Database, India's GDP is expected to grow from \$4 trillion in 2024 to about \$6 trillion in 2028. In the same period, China's GDP will go from \$18.5 trillion to approximately \$23.6 trillion.⁴

In the last decade, both countries have shown consistency in defence spending as a percentage of their GDP. The Indian defence budget has been marginally below 2 per cent of GDP. However, if we factor in the spending on Assam Rifles, the Border Security Force, and the Indo-Tibetan Police Force, all of whom have a direct role in border management, the figure could rise to about 2.3 per cent.



There is a high level of opacity to China's actual defence spending. China officially states its defence expenditure at about 1.25 per cent of GDP, but spending on the paramilitary People's Armed Police, military veterans support, additional military construction expenses, and Chinese Coast Guard expenses are not a part of the military's budget. A 2021 SIPRI report on China's military expenditure estimates that spending is, on average, about 1.36 times larger than the official national defence budget.⁵ This would put China's military spending at about 1.75% of GDP.

Taking the current trends in defence spending, by 2028, India's military expenditure would be approximately \$138 billion, and China's military spending would be approximately \$413 billion. These are rough estimates but show that the gap in military spending between the two countries, currently at \$200 billion, would rise to about \$275 billion in the next four years.

It is also essential to analyse how the defence budget is spent. China's 2019 Defense White Paper, 'China's National Defense in the New Era', gives some details of the budget's breakdown. The table below shows the expenditure under the heads of Personnel, Training and Sustainment, and Equipment.⁶

| Item Year | Personnel Expense | | Training and Sustainment Expense | | Equipment Expense | | Total | |
|--|-------------------|------------|--|------------|-------------------|-----------|----------|--|
| | Amount | Percentage | Amount | Percent | Amount | Percenta | | |
| | | (%) | | age (%) | | ge (%) | | |
| 2010 | 185.931 | 34.9 | 170.047 | 31.9 | 177.359 | 33.2 | 533.337 | |
| 2011 | 206.506 | 34.3 | 189.943 | 31.5 | 206.342 | 34.2 | 602.791 | |
| 2012 | 195.572 | 29.2 | 232.994 | 34.8 | 240.626 | 36.0 | 669.192 | |
| 2013 | 200.231 | 27.0 | 269.971 | 36.4 | 270.860 | 36.6 | 741.062 | |
| 2014 | 237.234 | 28.6 | 267.982 | 32.3 | 323.738 | 39.1 | 828.954 | |
| 2015 | 281.863 | 31.0 | 261.538 | 28.8 | 365.383 | 40.2 | 908.784 | |
| 2016 | 306.001 | 31.3 | 266.994 | 27.4 | 403.589 | 41.3 | 976.584 | |
| 2017 | 321.052 | 30.8 | 293.350 | 28.1 | 428.835 | 41.1 | 1043.237 | |
| Sources: Data on China's defense expenditure submitted to the UN by the Chinese government | | | | | | | | |

Although the data only covers the period from 2012 to 2017, some deductions can be drawn. Personnel expenditures account for about 30% of the budget, while equipment expenditures form the major share at over 40%. Thus, the expense on equipment alone is significantly larger than the total Indian defence budget.



India's military spending structure is heavily weighted towards personnel costs (pay and pensions), which take up more than 50 per cent of the budget, while spending on modernisation is slightly over 20 per cent.⁷

The Indian military, notably the Indian Army (IA), understands that manpower costs must be reduced. However, the ongoing standoff at the LAC with China has resulted in more 'boots on the ground', and persistent challenges remain on the border with Pakistan and in combating internal conflicts in the Northeast and Kashmir. The government has made some efforts to reduce personnel costs by introducing the Agnipath scheme, but its impact would only be felt after a decade. Meanwhile, there are numerous calls for a rollback or modification to this scheme.

Defence-Industrial Base

China

Military capability development requires a strong indigenous defence industry. China has an almost self-reliant defence-industrial sector capable of producing all major weapon systems. Three of the world's ten largest defence companies are Chinese enterprises. Of the world's top 100 arms-producing and military services companies, eight are Chinese, with a total revenue of \$436 billion in 2022. India had three companies in the top 100 with a revenue of \$6.9 billion in 2022.⁸

Stockholm International Peace Research Institute's (SIPRI) latest report on international arms transfers shows that China is the tenth-largest importer of weapons, but its arms imports in the 2019-23 period have fallen by 44 per cent compared to 2014-18.⁹ The report notes, "The drop in Chinese imports is due to China's growing ability to design and produce its own major arms. Its arms imports will probably decrease further as it develops this capacity."

A breakdown of the imports shows that China remains dependent on Russia, Ukraine, and, to a certain extent, France for aircraft and naval engines despite its efforts to develop the capability domestically. Engines constituted 65 per cent of all Chinese arms imports between 2019 and 2023. However, this could change in the near future.



Charts by Author based on SIPRI Database

In March 2023, an official of China's Aero Engine Corporation of China (AECC) stated that the country's Shenyang WS-15 fighter aircraft engine is ready for mass production. This engine will enhance the capabilities of the fifth-generation J-20 stealth fighter, replacing the earlier Russian-origin Saturn AL-31FN engines and the interim Shenyang WS-10 Taihang turbofan engine.¹⁰

China is the largest ship-building nation in the world, with a manufacturing capacity of roughly 23,250,000 million tons.¹¹ In 2023, China's shipbuilding completions exceeded 50 per cent of the global total. Between 2017 and 2019, China reportedly built more naval vessels than India, Japan, Australia, France, and the United Kingdom combined.¹²

As part of its strategy to develop the PLA into a "world class military" by 2049, China's Military-Civil Fusion (MCF) plan has been elevated to a national strategy. MCF seeks to deepen the interaction between China's civil research

Delhi Policy Group



and commercial sectors and the military. The MCF targets key technologies like quantum computing, big data, semiconductors, 5G, advanced nuclear technology, aerospace technology, and AI.¹³

The "Made in China (MIC) 2025" plan supports the MCF and aims to transform China into a leading manufacturing power by developing ten high-tech industries. These include new information technology, high-end numerically controlled machine tools and robots, aerospace equipment, and new materials such as polymers.¹⁴

Despite an impressive defence industry, there are some weaknesses. China still relies on imports for military aircraft engines, combat ships, and armoured vehicles. China is also a net importer of high-end chips. Chinese chips remain of lower quality than those produced

abroad, and US export control regulations enacted in 2022 limit or effectively cut off China's access to the technologies needed to design and manufacture high end AI chips used in both civil and military applications.¹⁵

India

India has one of the largest defence industrial bases in the developing world. It comprises a vast network of research and development (R&D) and production entities and employs several thousand scientists, engineers, and workers. The Indian defence industry has historically been dominated by the public sector, which accounts for 80 per cent of India's defence sales.¹⁶

Despite its large size, the Indian defence industry lacks sufficiently capable R&D and industrial capacities to develop and produce highly sophisticated conventional arms. This is reflected in India being the largest importer of arms from 2019 to 2023, accounting for almost 10 per cent of global arms imports. As the chart below shows, India's dependency on defence imports extends to many major weapon systems.



Charts by Author based on SIPRI Database

In recent years, the Indian government has strongly pushed for greater indigenisation under the policy of AtmaNirbhar Bharat (Self-Reliant India). Between 2020 and 2023, the government notified more than 500 items that would be progressively banned for imports between December 2021 and December 2032.¹⁷ In the 2024 defence budget, 75 per cent of the capital acquisition budget has been earmarked for procurement from local companies.¹⁸

The Ordnance Factory Board has been corporatised in an effort to make India's ordnance factories more efficient. In August 2020, Prime Minister Narendra Modi announced 74 per cent foreign direct investment in defence production through the automatic route with the aim to "increase production in India, develop new technology..., and maximise expansion of the private sector in defence."

Delhi Policy Group



Increasing strategic engagement with the US has the potential to transform India's defence industry. Under the Initiative on Critical and Emerging Technologies (iCET), the two nations have unveiled a roadmap for enhanced collaboration in high-technology areas. GE Aerospace has signed an agreement with Hindustan Aeronautics Limited (HAL) to co-produce F414 jet engines in India with 80 per cent technology transfer.

The government has also introduced several measures to promote private investments in the defence sector. Private sector firms are likely to secure defence contracts worth Rs 60,000 crore (\$7.5 billion) in the financial year 2024-2025, which will be around 22 per cent of the industry's overall size.¹⁹ Adani Defence & Aerospace has established the largest ammunition manufacturing facility in South Asia in Kanpur.

These are positive steps, but their impact will manifest over time. It is fairly certain that over the next decade, some major weapon platforms will continue to be imported. The Indian Air Force (IAF) is acquiring the indigenous LCA Mk1A aircraft but is also keen to procure 114 multirole fighter aircraft from a foreign vendor.²⁰ India has formally communicated to France its decision to procure 26 naval variants of the Rafale fighter aircraft for the Indian Navy.²¹

The Indian Navy (IN) has made progress in shipbuilding, but some critical needs have to be imported. According to the IN's Indigenisation Plan Swavlamban 2.0, the navy has achieved 90% indigenisation in the 'Float' category, 60% in the 'Move 'category and 50% in the 'Fight 'category.²²

Military Reforms

China

In 2015, President Xi Jinping unveiled sweeping military reforms to enhance joint warfighting capabilities within the People's Liberation Army (PLA). The reforms included restructuring the seven military regions into five joint theatre commands and reorganising four general departments into 15 Central Military Commission (CMC) departments and offices.

A separate PLA Army headquarters was established, and the PLA Second Artillery Force, the PLA's strategic missile force responsible for land-based ballistic and cruise missiles, was renamed the PLA Rocket Force (PLARF). Accompanying this name change was an elevation of the PLARF from a branch reporting directly to the CMC to an independent service on par with the PLA Army (PLAA), PLA Air Force (PLAAF), and PLA Navy (PLAN).²³



An independent service called the Strategic Support Force (SSF) was created to centralise operational and administrative control of space, cyber, electronic, and information and psychological operations. A Joint Logistics Support Force was raised to provide strategic and operational logistics support to the new joint theatre commands. The size of the PLA was reduced by 300,000, bringing the total personnel from 2.3 million to 2 million in 2018.²⁴

The theatre commanders exercise operational control over almost all conventional forces (PLAA, PLAAF, and PLAN) within the respective theatre. PLA service headquarters have transitioned to an exclusive focus on "organise, train, and equip" missions and will no longer have a primary role in conducting operations.²⁵ The CMC retains direct operational control over the SSF and the PLARF, with the local theatre commander exercising a degree of operational control over conventional missiles.²⁶

The reforms reflect the desire to strengthen PLA joint operations capabilities. The cornerstone of the military's new joint command and control system is the PLA's national and theatre-level joint operations command centres (JOCCs), staffed by personnel drawn from all services. The national-level JOCC, also known as the CMC JOCC, coordinates the efforts of the five theatre commands to achieve the PLA's strategic objectives.²⁷

In addition to these reforms, organisational changes have included converting divisions to combined arms brigades, expanding the Special Operations Forces and the Marine Corps, and placing the People's Armed Police under the CMC.

On April 19, 2024, the PLA disbanded the SSF and created three new forces – the Aerospace Force (ASF), the Cyberspace Force (CSF), and the Information Support Force (ISF). In the official announcement, the PLA announced that there are now "four services, namely the Army, the Navy, the Air Force and the Rocket Force, and four arms, including the Aerospace Force, the Cyberspace Force, the Information Support Force and the Joint Logistics Support Force."²⁸ The CMC will directly control the ASF, CSF, and ISF.

The restructuring indicates the importance given by the PLA to the information domain. During the coverage of the ISF creation ceremony, it was stated, "Xi Jinping emphasised that the ISF is a newly created strategic force and a key element for coordinating the construction and application of network information systems."²⁹



India

India has also embarked on a series of defence reforms. Twenty years after the Group of Ministers set up after the Kargil War recommended the appointment of a Chief of Defence Staff (CDS), General Bipin Rawat was appointed the first CDS in 2020. The CDS was tasked to "bring about reforms in the functioning of three Services with the aim to augment combat capabilities" and to "bring about jointness" in operations, logistics, and training.³⁰

Although there is no official word, there appears to be a plan to raise three integrated theatre commands (ITC).³¹ The Western Theatre Command, to be located in Jaipur, would be responsible for operations along the India-Pakistan border (including the Line of Control). The Northern Theatre Command, to be located in Lucknow, would be responsible for operations along the LAC. The Maritime Command, to be located in Karwar, would be responsible for safeguarding India's maritime security from external threats.

The Indian military has also raised a Defence Cyber Agency, a Defence Space Agency, and a Special Operations Division. The military's demand was to raise these as command-level organisations, but even the smaller structures would provide integrated capability development, which was missing. There has been some move towards joint logistics with the operationalisation of three Joint Logistics Nodes, while the process to establish four more nodes is under progress.³² However, there are no structures for joint command and control, and communication networks still need to be integrated.

Effective integration of operations, logistics, and communications will come about only after the ITCs are raised, and issues concerning command and control of ITCs are resolved. Even though there are some reservations in the IAF on the ITCs, the need for integration and jointness is inevitable. Looking at a practicable timeframe, the ITCs should be operational by 2025 if a decision is taken now. This puts the Indian military's development of joint operational concepts and structures about ten years behind the PLA. However, military reforms undertaken will ultimately enhance India's warfighting capability.

China's Military Force Structure

PLAAF

The PLAAF and the PLAN aviation together have a fleet of 2,400 combat aircraft. Of the 1,900 total fighters, more than 1300 are fourth-generation aircraft. It is



estimated that the PLAAF will become a majority fourth-generation force within the next several years.³³ For fifth-generation

fighters, the PLAAF has operationally fielded its new J-20 stealth fighter. Beijing has claimed that roughly one hundred J-20 airframes were produced last year, on top of the 40-50 airframes reportedly built in 2022. At this rate, the PLAAF indicates that its fleet could reach as many as 1,000 airframes by the early 2030s.³⁴ China has also announced that it is developing a sixth-generation fighter that could enter service by 2035.³⁵

China has embarked on large-scale military infrastructure development in Tibet and Xinjiang, mainly devoted to enhancing the ability of PLA airpower to operate against India. Thirty-seven airports and heliports within Tibet and Xinjiang have been newly constructed or upgraded since 2017.³⁶ New runways, hardened aircraft shelters, underground facilities, air defence positions, and logistics facilities are being constructed at a rapid pace. A 2021 report notes that "the expansion is breathtaking in its scale and harkens back to the early 2010s in the South China Sea in terms of how fast Beijing is working to shift the strategic reality in the region on its own terms."³⁷

PLAAF has one of the world's largest forces of advanced surface-to-air missile systems.³⁸ For ballistic missile defence, China is developing the HQ-19 for medium-range missiles and the Dong Neng missiles for interception at higher altitudes.³⁹ The PLA has an impressive array of Unmanned Aerial Vehicles (UAV). It has developed the Gongji-11 stealth UAV, which is believed to be able to fly at speeds up to 1000 km/h and deploy precision munitions on targets. The new CH-7 stealth UAV with an operational radius of 2000 km has completed testing and is on schedule to conclude development in 2024.⁴⁰

PLAN

China has numerically the largest navy in the world, with an overall battle force of over 370

ships and submarines, including over 140 major surface combatants. The PLAN's overall battle force is expected to grow to 395 ships by 2025 and 435 ships by 2030.⁴¹ The PLAN is gradually extending its operational reach beyond East Asia and gaining a sustained ability to operate at increasingly longer ranges. The US Office of Naval Intelligence (ONI) estimates that Chinese naval ship design and material quality is, in many cases, comparable to US Navy ships, and China is quickly closing the gap in any areas of deficiency.⁴²

The PLAN has expanded its force of large surface combatants with two programs, the LUYANG



III Guided Missile Destroyers and the RENHAI Cruisers. By the end of 2022, the PRC had commissioned 25 LUYANG III and eight RENHAI ships.⁴³

The PLAN currently operates six nuclear-powered ballistic missile submarines (SSBN), six nuclear-powered attack submarines (SSN), and 48 diesel-powered/air-independent powered attack submarines (SS). The PLAN's submarine force is expected to grow to 65 units by 2025 and 80 units by 2035.⁴⁴ ONI projects that by 2030, China's nuclear submarine fleet could grow to eight SSBNs and 13 SSNs.⁴⁵

PLAN's third aircraft carrier, Fujian, is expected to enter service in 2024. With a displacement of 80,000 tonnes, it is fitted with an electromagnetic catapult launch system. The US Navy estimates that China could have five aircraft carriers by 2030 and six by 2040.⁴⁶

PLAA

The PLAA is organised into five Theater Army Commands, the Xinjiang Military District, and the

Tibet Military District. The PLAA has 13 group armies, which are comprised of multiple

combined-arms brigades that serve as the PLAA's primary manoeuvre force. The brigades vary in size and composition. The PLAA delineates its combinedarms brigades into three types: light

(high-mobility, mountain, air assault, and motorised), medium (wheeled armoured vehicles), and heavy (tracked armoured vehicles), with sizes ranging from approximately 4,500 to 5,000 personnel.⁴⁷

Within the PLA, the PLAA relatively lags behind in terms of modernisation. However, the armoured vehicle fleet has been equipped with modern equipment. By 2022, roughly 70 per cent of the PLA's 5,400 main battle tanks could be classified as modern. Sixty per cent of the PLA Army's heavy and medium combined-arms brigades have also been equipped with modern tracked or wheeled infantry fighting vehicles.⁴⁸

The PLAA is also equipping its forces in Tibet with modern gear. Some of the new equipment being deployed includes the Type-15 light tanks, the PLZ-07 122-MM howitzer, the Dongfeng Mengshi (DM) assault vehicle, the Z-20 helicopter and the GJ-2 drone.⁴⁹



ASF, CSF, and ISF

The ASF is responsible for nearly all PLA space operations. The Department operates at least eight bases, including those whose core missions are the launch, tracking, R&D, and operation of the satellites vital to China's overhead C4ISR architecture.

China is steadily improving its space and counter-space capabilities. Its selfbuilt space station, known as Tiangong, or Celestial Palace in Chinese, has been fully operational since late 2022, hosting a maximum of three astronauts at an orbital altitude of up to 450 kilometres⁵⁰. China also plans to land a manned mission on the moon by 2030 and construct a permanent international research station on the lunar south pole by 2040.⁵¹

China has successfully conducted several direct-ascent anti-satellite (ASAT) tests, and they can threaten any satellite in low Earth orbit and likely medium Earth orbit as well. There are reports that one military base, known for conducting kinetic ASAT tests, is rumoured to house a laser weapon system.⁵²

Numerous reports assessing the cyber power of different countries place China at number 2, behind the United States.⁵³ A 2021 study by the International Institute of Strategic Studies carried out a net assessment of the cyber capabilities of 15 countries. With the US at number 1, the report stated, "China is a second-tier cyber power but, given its growing industrial base in digital technology, it is the state best placed to join the US in the first tier."⁵⁴

Not much is known about the detailed role of the newly created ISF, but it is in line with the importance given by the PLA to network information systems. PLA's informationized warfare concept promotes the idea that modern warfare is a confrontation between opposing operational systems rather than between units, arms, services, and platforms.⁵⁵

PLARF

The PLARF saw an unprecedented expansion between 2017 and 2019, growing from 29 missile brigades to 40.⁵⁶ Latest reports indicate that PLARF currently has approximately 45 brigades with ballistic or cruise missile launchers. Of those brigades, approximately 30 operate ballistic missile launchers with nuclear capability or are upgrading to do so soon.⁵⁷

The PLA's ballistic missile inventory includes 300 ground-launched cruise missiles (GLCM), 1000 short-range ballistic missiles (SRBMs), 1000 medium-



range ballistic missiles (MRBMs), 500 intermediate-range ballistic missiles (IRBMs), and 350 intercontinental-range ballistic missiles (ICBM).⁵⁸

The PLARF continues to grow its inventory of DF-26 IRBMs, which it first revealed in 2015 and fielded in 2016. The multirole DF-26 is designed to swap conventional and nuclear warheads rapidly and is capable of conducting precision land-attack and anti-ship strikes in the Western Pacific, the Indian Ocean, and the South China Sea from mainland China.⁵⁹

In November 2021, it was reported that China had tested a nuclear-capable hypersonic glide vehicle carried on a rocket, that flew through low-orbit space and circled the globe before striking within two dozen miles of its target.⁶⁰ According to US defence officials, China successfully tested Starry Sky-2 (or Xing Kong2), a nuclear-capable hypersonic vehicle prototype, in August 2018. China claims the vehicle reached top speeds of Mach 6 and executed a series of in-flight manoeuvres before landing. Some reports indicate that the Starry Sky-2 could be operational by 2025.⁶¹

India's Military Force Structure

IAF

The strength of the IAF is currently at 32 squadrons against an authorised 42 squadrons. Two contracts have been signed by the IAF for delivery of 83 and 97 Tejas Mk1A fighter jets. The delivery is likely to commence shortly, and estimates suggest that by 2040, the IAF will be able to rise to 35-36 squadrons as a result of the induction of new Tejas fighters and 12 Sukhoi-30 that have been ordered.⁶²

In its modernisation plans, Tejas Mk2, powered by the GE F414 engine, is likely to be ready for induction by 2028.⁶³ Tejas Mk2 would replace the Mirage 2000, Jaguar and MiG-29 aircraft. The government has also cleared a proposal for developing and producing five prototypes of the Advanced Medium Combat Aircraft (AMCA) in the next five years.⁶⁴ The AMCA would be a single-seat, twin-engine, all-weather, fifth-generation stealth, multirole combat aircraft.

The IAF is looking to induct additional fighter aircraft, flight-refuelling aircraft, and a range of UAVs. In February 2024, the government accorded its acceptance of necessity (AoN) for the procurement of six mid-air refuellers. The IAF currently operates a fleet of six Russian-origin Ilyushin-78 tankers that are plagued by maintenance problems.⁶⁵



India is in the process of procuring 31 MQ-9B 'Predator' drones from the US. Among the 31, the Navy will get 15 Sea Guardian drones, the naval variant of the Predator, while the Air Force and the Army will each get eight Sky Guardian drones. These drones are designed to fly for over 40 hours and feature nine hardpoints (8 wings, 1 centreline) with a maximum 2155 kg external payload capacity.

India is also acquiring five squadrons of S-400 air defence missile systems from Russia. Three squadrons have already been received, and the remaining two are expected to be delivered by 2026.⁶⁶

IN

The IN currently has a fleet of 132 ships, combined with 143 aircraft and 130 helicopters. The IN had planned to be a 200-ship navy by 2027, which has now been modified to 170 ships by $2035.^{67}$

The IN's modernisation plan is based on several ongoing projects. Four Project 15B stealth-guided missile destroyers are on order, of which three have been delivered. Seven Project 17A stealth frigates are on order, with deliveries expected between 2024 and 2027.

The Project-75 submarine programme involves the acquisition of six dieselelectric attack Scorpene submarines, the last of which will enter service in 2024.⁶⁸ An additional three Scorpene submarines are planned to be procured, with deliveries starting in 2031.⁶⁹

Project 75 (India) aims to produce six stealth submarines equipped with Air-Independent Propulsion (AIP) technology. However, delays have beset the project, and the selection of a foreign vendor to participate in the project has yet to be completed.

India plans to have four SSBNs, one of which is in service and a second likely to be commissioned in 2024. The IN also plans to procure six SSNs, but there has been little progress on this as government approval has yet to be granted.⁷⁰

The IN operates two aircraft carriers, and a proposal has been initiated to acquire a third carrier. The new carrier will be modelled on the 40,000-tonne INS Vikrant, India's first indigenous aircraft carrier. There has been some debate on whether India should have gone in for another "light" carrier instead of a "big" 60,000-tonne plus flattop.⁷¹ However, considering the construction



time, cost, and push for indigenisation, a practical decision was made to go for a repeat of the INS Vikrant.

To improve its maritime domain awareness, the IN's Information Management and Analysis Centre (IMAC) in Gurugram, the nodal agency for maritime information and monitoring, will be upgraded into the National Maritime Domain Awareness (NMDA) centre in about three years.⁷²

In May 2022, the four leaders of the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue convened in Tokyo and released a joint statement launching the Indo-Pacific Partnership for Maritime Domain Awareness (IPMDA). This initiative aims to enhance maritime security and domain awareness in three critical regions in the Indo-Pacific: the Pacific Islands, Southeast Asia, and the Indian Ocean.⁷³ IPMDA has been operationalised in the first two of these regions, and is expected to be extended to cover the Indian Ocean in the coming months.

IA

In February 2023, the government approved the procurement of a Future Infantry Combat Vehicle (FICV) for the Mechanised Infantry Regiments. This is a long-delayed project, and it could take at least five years to start replacing the existing equipment.

Delays have also plagued the Future Ready Combat Vehicles (FRCVs) programme to replace the current fleet of T-72 tanks. The IA is likely to issue a request for proposal (RFP) this year for a project of approximately Rs 57,000 crore to manufacture 1,770 future-ready combat vehicles (FRCVs) in India. The FRCV could commence induction in 2030.⁷⁴ Light tanks for high-altitude operations are in an advanced stage of indigenous development and could be offered for user trials in 2024.

Under the Field Artillery Rationalisation Programme, the army plans to procure, by 2025-27, a mix of around 3,000-3,600 towed, mounted, self-propelled (tracked and wheeled) artillery guns.⁷⁵ Although the programme is facing some delays, new guns like the Dhanush, Vajra, ATAGS, and M777 howitzer are being inducted.

Ballistic Missiles

India has a range of ballistic missiles, from the short-range Prithvi to the 5,000 km-range Agni-V. However, these are all part of the Strategic Forces Command, which controls India's nuclear forces.



The only deployed conventional weapon is the BrahMos, a supersonic cruise missile with a range of 450-500 km. The army currently has five BrahMos regiments. All frontline warships are gradually being equipped with the BrahMos, and the Navy Chief declared in February 2024 that this missile will be the primary weapon of the IN.⁷⁶ Su-30 MKIs armed with BrahMos ALCMs were deployed at the 222 Squadron at Thanjavur Air Force Station in 2020.⁷⁷ Currently, BrahMos-modified aircraft are present in almost all squadrons of the IAF.⁷⁸

In 2021, then-CDS, General Bipin Rawat, stated that India is looking to create a 'rocket force'. India has a well-established and extensive missile development program, and the 'rocket force' could be raised without any technical issues. In September 2023, the government cleared the procurement of a regiment of Pralay tactical ballistic missiles for the IA, which can strike targets at 150–500 km.⁷⁹ India has also successfully tested a 1000 km range subsonic land-attack cruise missile.⁸⁰

Cyber and Space

As already mentioned, the Indian military has raised a cyber and a space agency. The IA is strengthening its cyber warfare capability by raising cyber operations and support wings in each operational command.

India has a well-developed space programme and possesses full launch capability. In March 2019, India successfully conducted an ASAT test, which many observers felt was primarily meant to send a signal to China. ⁸¹ According to the "Military Balance" report released in February 2024 by the International Institute of Strategic Studies, India operates 26 military satellites, compared to China's 245.⁸² To close this gap, India plans to spend about \$3 billion on space-related contract awards over the next few years.

Geography and Operational Concepts

Impact of Geography

While analysing military capability, assessing its practical usability in specific conflict scenarios is also essential. Apart from factors such as training, sustainment, human resources, and technology, geography and operational concepts are two main determinants of how effectively a military force can employ its assets and systems in real-world operations.

Competing Forces



The Himalayan watershed, which forms a major part of the LAC, is a formidable obstacle in a military contest. Along the LAC, the IA is deployed in a strong defensive posture. Logistical challenges and the harsh terrain of the Tibetan Plateau will significantly constrain the PLAA's ability to amass and sustain offensive power in the region. The PLAAF would also be constrained in conducting sustained high-tempo air operations from high-altitude airfields.

China faces a challenging environment at sea. In the words of Naval War College professors James Holmes and Toshi Yoshihara, China sees a "Great Wall in reverse" when looking out from its east coast. This wall is the First Island Chain comprising the Kuril Islands, through Japan, Taiwan, the Philippines, and down to Borneo.⁸³ The First Island Chain hosts several US military bases and allied forces, creating a formidable presence that has the potential to block China's access to the Pacific Ocean.

For entry into the Indian Ocean, Chinese ships have to pass the chokepoints of Malacca, Lombok, and Sunda Straits. India has a dominant position in the Northern Indian Ocean over the Sea Lines of Communication (SLOCs), which carry 80 per cent of China's oil imports. Naval strategist Raja Menon, a retired Rear Admiral from the IN, points out that for the PLAN to operate in the Indian Ocean, it will have to overcome its weaknesses in maritime domain awareness, tactical air cover, communication infrastructure, and strategic anti-submarine warfare.⁸⁴ Currently, it is generally accepted that "neither China nor Pakistan can seriously threaten India's main axes of maritime approach."⁸⁵

Can the PLA surmount some of the challenges posed by geography? In recent years, China has embarked on a very significant upgrade of its infrastructure in Tibet and Xinjiang, including new road and rail networks, airfields, and heliports. This could facilitate a rapid build-up of troops from the mainland and reduce the advantage that the IAF currently enjoys in the application of air power.

PLAN has been expanding its presence in the Indian Ocean and looking to acquire bases in the region. However, escaping the tyranny of geography will not be easy as the PLAN's ability to perform missions beyond the First Island Chain is still modest.⁸⁶

Operational Concepts

China and India's operational concepts are markedly different. India primarily seeks to deter China from using military force for geopolitical coercion or to alter the LAC physically. To achieve this, the IA banks on an enhanced forward



deployment. After the Chinese incursions in Eastern Ladakh in 2020, the army has further strengthened this deployment by moving in additional troops and realigning some of its forces from the western border.

The Indian Army Land Warfare Doctrine 2108 states, "Operations along our Northern borders will be force centric, through effective multi-tiered deployment, rapid mobilisation, positioning/ application of reserves, augmentation of forces and force multipliers."⁸⁷ The IA's plan is to make any Chinese offensive prohibitive in terms of men and material costs. Depending on the progress of the operations, India would consider employing the Mountain Strike Corps to take the battle into Chinese territory.

The IAF on its part will attempt to gain a favourable air situation through offensive counter-air operations and air defence operations. Once some degree of air control is achieved, the subsequent air and surface operations can be coordinated to ensure the maximum application of combat power needed to attain military objectives.⁸⁸ Some air operations will also be carried out in coordination with the IN.

The IN would deploy its submarines and surface ships along important SLOCs and maritime chokepoints. At the commencement of any hostilities, longrange maritime aircraft, carrier-based aircraft, and land-based aircraft armed with BrahMos would attack PLAN submarines and surface ships. IN task forces would conduct sea control operations by destroying enemy naval units and interdicting enemy merchant shipping while protecting their own critical shipping in the area of operations.

In 2021, the PLA began discussing a new "core operational concept" called "Multi-Domain Precision Warfare (MDPW)." MDPW is intended to leverage a C4ISR network that incorporates advances in big data and artificial intelligence, what the PLA calls the "network information system-of-systems," to rapidly identify key vulnerabilities in the adversary's operational system and then combine joint forces across domains to launch precision strikes against those vulnerabilities.⁸⁹

The MDPW should be seen alongside the PLA's operational concept of "system destruction warfare", which theorises that warfare is no longer centred on the annihilation of enemy forces on the battlefield but will be won by the belligerent that can disrupt, paralyse, or destroy the capability of the enemy's operational system.⁹⁰



This is not to suggest that conventional forces will not play a role, but that the PLA is increasingly focused on dominating the information space. The 2013 Science of Military Strategy, compiled by the PLA's Academy of Military Science's Military Strategy Studies Department, states, "The decisive influence of information capability on the outcome of wars has made the struggle to seize information rights in information-based local wars more intense and complex. The seizure of information superiority and control of information has not only become the primary goal of warfare but also an important prerequisite for seizing control of air, sea, and other combat space. The result exerts an overall influence on the course of the war."⁹¹

This analysis of the operational concepts of the two sides reveals that while the Indian military primarily relies on a mostly conventional approach to warfighting, the PLA believes that paralysis of the enemy can be achieved even without significant attrition of enemy forces.⁹² It is also important to note that PLA's MDPW is still a work in progress and will take some time to mature. Meanwhile, the Indian military is emphasising the adoption of technology to enhance its capability. The trajectory the two militaries take over the next decade will determine their eventual relative balance of power.

Findings

Looking realistically over the next ten years, the key findings with regard to the capability development of the Chinese and Indian militaries are:

- At the current pace of defence expenditures, the gap in military spending between the two countries will continue to increase. Manpower costs will continue to take up a substantial portion of the Indian defence budget.
- The indigenous defence industry in both countries will increasingly cater for military equipment, though India will be dependent on foreign partners for equipment like advanced fighters and heavy-lift aircraft, submarines, specialised drones, advanced missiles, etc.
- India's military modernisation will continue, albeit at a slow pace, as some of its projects for induction of major conventional platforms in the three services are at a nascent stage.
- The PLA would see the large-scale induction of key technologies like space, cyber, AI, autonomous systems, EW, and IW. In parallel,

conventional military equipment like aircraft, naval ships, and missiles would become more sophisticated.

- The PLA's emphasis on joint operations across its services and the creation of theatre commands highlights its strategic shift towards seamless, coordinated military actions. This enhances their operational efficiency and strategic flexibility.
- Infrastructure development in Tibet, Xinjiang, and the Indian side of the LAC would reduce the impact of the Himalayan geography and make large-scale operations feasible.
- The PLAN is expected to conduct more frequent and extended naval deployments in the Indian Ocean. To demonstrate its blue-water navy capabilities, carrier strike groups could sail through the Indian Ocean.

Recommendations

India must take a very focused approach to enhance its military capability to meet the rising challenge from the PLA. Some of the steps to be taken are apparent, but the devil lies in the detail of crafting a clear and workable implementation strategy.

Planning the Defence Budget. The Headquarters Integrated Defence Staff, in consultation with the Service Headquarters, evolves the 15-year Long Term Integrated Perspective Plan (LTIPP). This is then translated into Defence Five-Year Plans and the Annual Acquisition Plan. Unfortunately, the Five-Year Plans are not approved by the Ministry of Finance. While formulating the guidelines for the 13th Defence Plan (2017-22), it was decided that the plan may be sent to the Ministry of Finance (MoF) only for information and not for its approval.⁹³ Therefore, there is a disconnect between the long-term perspective plans and the finances allocated. The services often make ambitious plans that are not aligned with the actual availability of funds, while the MoF allots funds without adequately considering capability development needs. To eliminate this ad hoc process, the government must approve a realistic capability development plan in consultation with the military and ensure that funds are assigned accordingly.

Structure of the Armed Forces. Personnel costs take up over half of the annual defence budget, impacting modernisation. A comprehensive plan should be drawn up on the structure of the three services envisaged over the next decade. While the army needs to become leaner, the overall size of the air force and



navy too needs to be finalised. The size and composition of the armed forces should be determined by a holistic study that considers India's strategic threat assessments, the geopolitical environment, strategy and doctrine, technology adoption and economic factors. Such a study should be commissioned at the earliest.

Military Reforms. Jointness is essential in the Indian military to ensure cohesive and coordinated operations that enhance efficiency and effectiveness. Jointness will also ensure better integration of advanced technologies with applications across the three services. Despite the many advantages and a clear mandate by the government,⁹⁴ more than four years have elapsed without the ITCs having been formed. The political leadership must now step in to direct the raising of ITCs in a time-bound manner.

Know Your Enemy. A thorough study of the PLA's military doctrine and strategy is essential. Analysing how concepts such as "multi-domain precision warfare," "system destruction warfare," and "cognitive warfare" translate into actual warfighting practices will provide critical insights. This analysis will aid in developing effective tactics and strategies and help the Indian military prioritise the capabilities needed to counter the PLA effectively.

Rethinking Doctrine. The CDS must oversee the publication of a Joint operations doctrine that covers the following aspects:

- Security threats and challenges.
- Functions of the CDS, theatre commanders, and service chiefs.
- Joint planning process.
- Conduct of joint operations across the full spectrum of conflict, ranging from deterrence and limited conflict to full-scale combat.
- Development of a joint force.

The joint operations doctrine will be the foundational document for further preparing joint publications on intelligence, logistics, communications, IW, specialised operations, and training and military education. All these documents will collectively provide guidance to ensure that joint operations are well-coordinated, efficient, and capable of addressing the complexities of modern warfare.

Technology Adoption. There is considerable buzz surrounding the adoption of technology by the Indian military. However, what is missing in this conversation is a coherent strategy for integrating various technologies, the organisational structures required to support such integration, the necessary R&D support, and agile financial procedures for procuring cutting-edge



technology. Collectively, these steps should be clearly defined to enable a more efficient transition from technology identification to its adoption. Additionally, the military must foster a culture of innovation that encourages experimentation and promotes a mindset that values technological advancement and continuous improvement.

Capability Development Plan. Some capabilities required by the Indian military are obvious – a stronger navy, enhanced intelligence and surveillance, stronger cyber and EW, a long-range conventional missile force, unmanned systems, etc. However, little purpose is served merely by listing out a set of capabilities. A detailed capability development plan must emerge from a comprehensive study of Chinese military doctrine and strategy, the ongoing reform process, our joint operations doctrine, the level of technology adoption, and the resources available in terms of finance and the defence industrial base. By considering these factors, the military capability development plan will be more strategic, practical, and better aligned with the nation's defence objectives and resources.

Conclusion

As India and China navigate strategic competition in Asia, their respective military capabilities will significantly shape the regional security landscape. The military power of the two countries will in turn be shaped by their respective defence spending, defence industrial base, force structures, technological advancements, and doctrinal developments.

China's substantial investment in defence, driven by a robust and largely selfreliant defence industrial base, positions the PLA for significant advancements in both conventional and unconventional warfare capabilities. The emphasis on integrating advanced technologies such as AI, cyber warfare, and space capabilities underscores China's strategic intent to achieve technological and operational superiority. Furthermore, the PLA's comprehensive military reforms, aimed at enhancing joint operations and efficiency, reflect a strategic shift towards more cohesive and integrated military actions.

The increasing disparity in defence expenditure underscores the need for India to strategically allocate its resources to optimise modernisation efforts despite budgetary constraints. India's continued reliance on foreign partnerships for critical military technologies highlights the importance of fostering greater self-reliance and innovation in defence manufacturing.



The recommendations outlined above emphasise the necessity for India to adopt a holistic and integrated approach to defence planning. This includes developing a realistic capability development plan that aligns with strategic threat assessments and economic realities. There must be clearly defined processes to enable an efficient transition from technology identification to its adoption in the military. Preparing a joint operations doctrine to guide the coordination and execution of military operations across all domains and the establishment of ITCs are crucial steps in preparing for future wars.

In summary, while India and China continue to build their military capabilities, India's focus must be on strategic, well-coordinated, and technologically advanced development. By addressing the identified challenges and implementing the recommended steps, India can enhance its defence posture and maintain an effective strategic balance in the region, thereby also contributing to broader stability across Asia and the Indo-Pacific.

⁸ "The SIPRI Top 100 Arms-Producing and Military Services Companies in the World, 2022 | SIPRI."

¹ "China Must Resolutely Counterattack India's Opportunist Move: Global Times Editorial - Global Times." https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1199476.shtml.

² Peri, Dinakar. "As Army Upgrades Firepower in Eastern Arunachal, Chinook Heavy-Lift Helicopter Becomes a 'Game Changer." The Hindu, February 18, 2024, sec. India. https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/as-army-upgradesfirepower-in-eastern-arunachal-chinook-heavy-lift-helicopter-becomes-a-game-changer/article67861144.ece; Hindustan Times. "Why Indian Predator Drone Will Be a Game-Changer against Adversaries," February 2, 2024. https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/why-indian-predator-drone-will-be-a-game-change-againstadversaries-101706849171762.html.

³ The Economic Times. "India Matching up to Infrastructure Capabilities of China on LAC, Says DG BRO Chaudhry." June 3, 2023. https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/india-matching-up-to-infrastructurecapabilities-of-china-on-lac-says-dg-bro-chaudhry/articleshow/100729681.cms?from=mdr.

⁴ IMF. "World Economic Outlook Database." <u>https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/WEO/weo-database/2023/October</u>.

⁵ Tian, Nan, and Fei Su. "A New Estimate of China's Military Expenditure." SIPRI, January 2021.

https://www.sipri.org/publications/2021/other-publications/new-estimate-chinas-military-expenditure.

⁶ "China's National Defense in the New Era - Ministry of National Defense."

http://eng.mod.gov.cn/xb/Publications/WhitePapers/4846452.html.

⁷ orfonline.org. "Examining India's Interim Defence Budget 2024-'25.'

https://www.orfonline.org/research/examining-indias-interim-defence-budget-2024-25

https://www.sipri.org/visualizations/2023/sipri-top-100-arms-producing-and-military-services-companies-world-

^{2022.} ⁹ "Trends in International Arms Transfers, 2023." SIPRI, March 2024. <u>https://www.sipri.org/publications/2024/sipri-</u> fact-sheets/trends-international-arms-transfers-2023.

¹⁰ Janes.com. "Chinese WS-15 Engine Prepared for Mass Production." <u>https://www.janes.com/defence-news/news-</u> detail/chinese-ws-15-engine-prepared-for-mass-production

¹¹ Alliance for American Manufacturing. "China's Shipbuilding Capacity Is 232 Times Greater Than That of the United States," September 18, 2023. https://www.americanmanufacturing.org/blog/chinas-shipbuilding-capacity-is-232times-greater-than-that-of-the-united-states.

¹² Du, Harry. "How Is China Modernizing Its Navy?" ChinaPower Project (blog), December 17, 2018.

https://chinapower.csis.org/china-naval-modernization/.

¹³ United States Department of State. "The Chinese Communist Party's Military-Civil Fusion Policy." <u>https://2017-</u> 2021.state.gov/military-civil-fusion/.

¹⁴" Implementation Stressed for Manufacturing Vision."

http://english.www.gov.cn/policies/latest_releases/2015/05/19/content_281475110703534.htm.

¹⁵ Allen, Gregory C. "China's New Strategy for Waging the Microchip Tech War," May 3, 2023.

https://www.csis.org/analysis/chinas-new-strategy-waging-microchip-tech-war.

¹⁶ orfonline.org. "The State of India's Public Sector Defence Industry." <u>https://www.orfonline.org/research/the-state-</u> of-indias-public-sector-defence-industry.

¹⁷ "Major Announcements by Raksha Mantri during the Plenary Session of 'Swavlamban 2.0."

https://pib.gov.in/pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1964272.



¹⁸ The Economic Times. "India Sets Annual Defence Production Target of Rs 3 Lakh Cr and Defence Exports Worth Rs 50,000 Cr by 2028-29." February 25, 2024. <u>https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/three-services-used-to-work-in-silos-earlier-now-they-have-better-coordination-to-jointly-confront-challenges-rajnath-singh/articleshow/107971490.cms?from=mdr.</u>
¹⁹ Keshri, Gyanendra. "Private Sector May Get Rs 60,000 Crore Defence Contracts in 2024-2025." Deccan Herald.

¹⁹ Keshri, Gyanendra. "Private Sector May Get Rs 60,000 Crore Defence Contracts in 2024-2025." Deccan Herald. <u>https://www.deccanherald.com/business/companies/private-sector-may-get-rs-60-000-crore-defence-contracts-in-2024-2025-2700573</u>.

²⁰ Philip, Snehesh Alex. "Even as IAF Moves in for 97 More Tejas, Its Eyes Firmly Set on MRFA but Awaits Govt Signal." ThePrint, October 11, 2023. <u>https://theprint.in/defence/even-as-iaf-moves-in-for-97-more-tejas-its-eyes-firmly-set-on-mrfa-but-awaits-govt-signal/1798969/</u>.

²¹ PTI. "India Communicates to France Decision to Procure 26 Rafale Marine Jets." The Hindu, October 27, 2023, sec. India. <u>https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/india-communicates-to-france-decision-to-procure-26-rafale-marine-jets/article67468034.ece</u>.

²² Indian Naval Indigenisation Plan. <u>https://www.ddpmod.gov.in/sites/default/files/SWAVLAMBAN%202.0.pdf</u>
 ²³ Army University Press. "Xi Jinping's PLA Reforms and Redefining 'Active Defense."

https://www.armyupress.army.mil/Journals/Military-Review/English-Edition-Archives/September-October-2023/Active-Defense/.

²⁴ Saunders, Phillip C. "Chairman Xi Remakes the PLA: Assessing Chinese Military Reforms,"

- https://ndupress.ndu.edu/Portals/68/Documents/Books/Chairman-Xi/Chairman-Xi.pdf ²⁵ Ibid
- ²⁶ Xiu, Ma. "PLA Rocket Force Organization,"

https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/documents/Research/PLARF/2022-10-24%20PLARF%20Organization.pdf

²⁷ "China Military Power: Modernizing a Force to Fight and Win." Accessed March 24, 2024. <u>https://apps.dtic.mil/sti/citations/AD1066163</u>.

²⁸ Air University (AU). "The PLA's New Information Support Force," April 22, 2024.

https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/CASI/Display/Article/3749754/the-plas-new-information-support-

force/https%3A%2F%2Fwww.airuniversity.af.edu%2FCASI%2FArticles%2FArticle-

Display%2FArticle%2F3749754%2Fthe-plas-new-information-support-force%2F.

²⁹ Jamestown. "A Disturbance in the Force: The Reorganization of People's Liberation Army Command and Elimination of China's Strategic Support Force." <u>https://jamestown.org/program/a-disturbance-in-the-force-the-reorganization-of-peoples-liberation-army-command-and-elimination-of-chinas-strategic-support-force/.</u> ³⁰" Functions of Chief of Defence Staff (CDS)." <u>https://pib.gov.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=198899</u>.

³¹" Army, Air Force to Take Turns at Helming 2 of India's Proposed Theatre Commands, Navy to Head Third." <u>https://theprint.in/defence/army-air-force-to-take-turns-at-helming-2-of-indias-proposed-theatre-commands-navy-to-head-third/1664937/</u>.

³² "MINISTRY OF DEFENCE - YEAR END REVIEW 2023."

https://pib.gov.in/pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1989502.

³³2023 Report on the Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China

https://media.defense.gov/2023/Oct/19/2003323409/-1/-1/1/2023-MILITARY-AND-SECURITY-DEVELOPMENTS-INVOLVING-THE-PEOPLES-REPUBLIC-OF-CHINA.PDF

- ³⁴ Carlin, Maya. "China's J-20 Fighter: A Nightmare for the US Air Force?" Text. The National Interest. The Center for the National Interest, April 5, 2024. <u>https://nationalinterest.org/blog/buzz/chinas-j-20-fighter-nightmare-us-airforce-210421</u>.
- ³⁵ Eastwood, Brent M. "China Wants Its Very Own Show-Stopper NGAD 6th Generation Fighter." Text. The National Interest. The Center for the National Interest, December 14, 2023. <u>https://nationalinterest.org/blog/buzz/china-</u> wants-its-very-own-show-stopper-ngad-6th-generation-fighter-207930.

³⁶ Hart, Brian. "How Is China Expanding Its Infrastructure to Project Power Along Its Western Borders?" ChinaPower Project (blog), March 16, 2022. <u>https://chinapower.csis.org/china-tibet-xinjiang-border-india-military-airport-heliport/</u>.

³⁷ Rogoway, Detresfa, Sim Tack, The Intel Lab & Tyler. "Tracking China's Sudden Airpower Expansion On Its Western Border." The Drive. <u>https://www.thedrive.com/the-war-zone/41065/tracking-chinas-sudden-airpower-expansion-along-its-western-border</u>.

³⁸ 2023 Report on the Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China.

³⁹ Joshi, Manoj. "Decoding China's Ballistic Missile Defence (BMD) and Anti-Satellite (ASAT) Systems Efforts." ORF. https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/chinas-bmd-asat-progress-49578/.

⁴⁰ Janes.com. "China Completing Development of CH-7 Stealth UCAV." <u>https://www.janes.com/defence-news/news-detail/china-completing-development-of-ch-7-stealth-ucav</u>.

⁴¹ 2023 Report on the Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China.

⁴² China: Naval Construction Trends vis-à-vis US Navy Shipbuilding Plans, 2020- 2030.

https://irp.fas.org/agency/oni/plan-trends.pdf

⁴³ 2023 Report on the Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China.
⁴⁴ Ibid

⁴⁵ China: Naval Construction Trends vis-à-vis US Navy Shipbuilding Plans, 2020- 2030.

⁴⁶ China Naval Modernization: Implications for US Navy Capabilities—Background and Issues for Congress. https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/RL33153.pdf

⁴⁷ 2023 Report on the Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China.

⁴⁸ IISS. "China's Military Modernisation | IISS Strategic Survey 2022." <u>https://www.iiss.org/en/online-analysis/online-analysis/2022/12/strategic-survey-2022-chinas-military-modernisation/</u>.
 ⁴⁹ orfonline.org. "China's Military Modernisation: Recent Trends." <u>https://www.orfonline.org/research/chinas-</u>

⁴⁹ orfonline.org. "China's Military Modernisation: Recent Trends." <u>https://www.orfonline.org/research/chinas-military-modernisation-recent-trends-3</u>.



- ⁵⁰ Reuters. "China to Double Size of Its Space Station as It Offers an Alternative to NASA-Led ISS." CNN, October 6, 2023. https://www.cnn.com/2023/10/06/china/china-space-station-double-size-intl-hnk-scn/index.html.
- ⁵¹ McCarthy, Kathleen Magramo, Simone. "China's next Moon Mission Aims to Do What No Country Has Ever Done." CNN, October 4, 2023. https://www.cnn.com/2023/10/04/china/china-moon-chang-e-lunar-mission-scn-intlhnk/index.html.
- ⁵² "Study Sheds Light on Chinese Directed Energy Program."

https://www.nationaldefensemagazine.org/articles/2021/4/8/study-sheds-light-on-chinese-directed-energyprogram. 53 "National Cyber Power Index 2022 | Belfer Center for Science and International Affairs."

https://www.belfercenter.org/publication/national-cyber-power-index-2022

⁵⁴ IISS. "Cyber Capabilities and National Power: A Net Assessment." <u>https://www.iiss.org/blogs/research-</u> paper/2021/06/cyber-capabilities-national-power. ⁵⁵ Cozad, Mark, Jeffrey Engstrom, Scott W. Harold, Timothy R. Heath, Sale Lilly, Edmund J. Burke, Julia Brackup, and

- Derek Grossman. "Gaining Victory in Systems Warfare: China's Perspective on the U.S.-China Military Balance." RAND Corporation, March 1, 2023. https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RRA1535-1.html.
- ⁵⁶ Singer, PW, and Ma Xiu. "China's Missile Force Is Growing at an Unprecedented Rate." Popular Science (blog), February 25, 2020. https://www.popsci.com/story/blog-eastern-arsenal/china-missile-force-growing/.
- ⁵⁷ Kristensen, Hans M., Matt Korda, Eliana Johns, and Mackenzie Knight. "Chinese Nuclear Weapons, 2024." Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists 80, no. 1 (January 2, 2024): 49-72. https://doi.org/10.1080/00963402.2023.2295206.
- ⁵⁸ 2023 Report on the Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China. ⁵⁹ Ibid
- ⁶⁰ "China Tested Hypersonic Capability, US Says | Arms Control Association." <u>https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2021-</u> 11/news/china-tested-hypersonic-capability-us-says.
- ⁶¹ Hypersonic Weapons: Background and Issues for Congress. <u>https://sgp.fas.org/crs/weapons/R45811.pdf</u> ⁶² orfonline.org. "India's Fighter Squadron and Helicopter Fleet Conundrum." <u>https://www.orfonline.org/expert-</u>
- speak/india-s-fighter-squadron-and-helicopter-fleet-conundrum. ⁶³ Singh, Dalip. "LCA Mk-2 to Be Ready for Induction by 2028, Says DRDO Chief." BusinessLine, February 14, 2023. https://www.thehindubusinessline.com/economy/policy/lca-mk-2-to-be-ready-for-induction-by-2028-saysdrdo-chief/article66507174.ece.
- ⁶⁴ Ray, Kalyan. "Proposal for 5th-Gen Indigenous Fighter Aircraft Approved." Deccan Herald.

https://www.deccanherald.com/india/proposal-for-5th-gen-indigenous-fighter-aircraft-approved-2927490. 65 Hindustan Times. "Mid-Air Refuellers, Maritime Planes in India's ₹84,560 Cr Defence Push," February 16, 2024. https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/midair-refuellers-maritime-planes-in-india-s-84-560-cr-defencepush-101708093690365.html.

- ⁶⁶ India Today. "Russia to Deliver Remaining Two S-400 Air Defence System to India in 2026: Sources," March 21, 2024. https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/russia-s-400-air-defence-system-indian-air-force-ukraine-war-2517490-2024-03-21.
- ⁶⁷ Desk, DH Web. "India Planning a 175-Ship Navy Fleet to Counter China in Indian Ocean: Report." Deccan Herald. https://www.deccanherald.com/india/india-planning-a-175-ship-navy-fleet-to-counter-china-in-indian-oceanreport-2690876.
- ⁶⁸" FIRST SEA SORTIE OF SIXTH SCORPENE SUBMARINE 'VAGHSHEER.'" https://pib.gov.in/pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1925363.

⁶⁹ Peri, Dinakar. "Contract for Three More Scorpene Submarines Likely by End-2024; First Delivery Expected by 2031." The Hindu, July 25, 2023, sec. India. https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/contract-for-three-more-scorpene-

submarines-likely-by-end-2024-first-delivery-expected-by-2031/article67120461.ece. ⁷⁰ "Underwater 'Fighter Jets'! India Aims To Boost Its Stealth Strike Power With Nuke Subs; Navy Awaits Govt's Nod." https://www.eurasiantimes.com/with-zero-nuclear-powered-submarines-in-its-fleet/.

⁷¹ Hindustan Times. "For Navy, Small Aircraft Carriers Limit Options," December 4, 2023.

 $\underline{https://www.hindustantimes.com/opinion/for-navy-small-aircraft-carriers-limit-options-101701696045571.html.$ ⁷² Peri, Dinakar. "National Maritime Domain Awareness Centre to Be Ready in Three Years." The Hindu, January 2,

2024, sec. India. https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/national-maritime-domain-awareness-centre-to-beready-in-three-years/article67698773.ece.

- ⁷³ House, The White. "FACT SHEET: Quad Leaders' Tokyo Summit 2022." The White House, May 24, 2022. https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/05/23/fact-sheet-quad-leaders-tokyosummit-2022/.
- ⁷⁴ Lt Gen A. B. Shivane. "Future Ready Combat Vehicle and Light Tanks." Defence Research and Studies (blog), March 23, 2024. https://dras.in/future-ready-combat-vehicle-and-light-tanks/.

⁷⁵ Philip, Snehesh Alex. "India's Artillery Modernisation Programme Must Not Go the Vaccine Way." ThePrint (blog), June 4, 2021. https://theprint.in/opinion/brahmastra/indias-artillery-modernisation-programme-must-not-gothe-vaccine-way/671460/.

- ⁷⁶ NDTV.com. "BrahMos Will Be Our Primary Weapon Now, 'Says Navy Chief After Rs 19,000 Crore Deal Cleared By Centre." https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/brahmos-will-be-our-primary-weapon-now-says-navy-chief-after-rs-19-000-crore-deal-cleared-by-centre-5129942.
- 77 The Financial Express. "IAF Sukhoi-30 MKIs Get Big Firepower! BrahMos Air Version Can Now Be Used in Combat; Gets Critical Certification," June 18, 2020. https://www.financialexpress.com/defence/iaf-sukhoi-30-mkis-get-bigfirepower-brahmos-air-version-can-now-be-used-in-combat-gets-critical-certification/1996206/.
- ⁷⁸ Peri, Dinakar. "We Have BrahMos Modified Aircraft in Almost All Squadrons of the IAF: Air Chief Marshal." The Hindu, May 31, 2023. https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/we-have-brahmos-modified-aircraft-in-almostall-squadrons-of-the-iaf-air-chief-marshal/article66915942.ece.



- ⁷⁹ India Today. "Defence Ministry Clears Proposal to Buy Pralay Ballistic Missiles for Army," September 17, 2023. https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/defence-ministry-clears-proposal-buy-pralay-ballistic-missiles-indianarmy-2436936-2023-09-17.
- ⁸⁰ The Times of India. "India Tests Long-Range Cruise Missile for Precision-Strike Capabilities." April 18, 2024. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/india-tests-long-range-cruise-missile-for-precision-strikecapabilities/articleshow/109411417.cms.
- ⁸¹ Tellis, Ashley J. "India's ASAT Test: An Incomplete Success." Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/04/15/india-s-asat-test-incomplete-success-pub-78884.
- ⁸² Arthur, Gordon. "India Plans to Spend \$3 Billion on Space. Can It Catch up to China?" Defense News, March 6, 2024. https://www.defensenews.com/space/2024/03/06/india-plans-to-spend-3-billion-on-space-can-it-catch-up-to-
- china/. ⁸³ Kaplan, R. D. "The Revenge of Geography: What the Map Tells Us About Coming Conflicts and the Battle Against Fate". New York. Random House. 2013.
- ⁸⁴ Menon, Raja. "India's Response to China's Naval Presence in the Indian Ocean." Asia Policy No. 22 (JULY 2016), pp. 41-48.
- ⁸⁵ "Imbalance of Power.". https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/imbalance-of-power.
- ⁸⁶ 2023 Report on the Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China.
- ⁸⁷ Indian Army, Land Warfare Doctrine 2018. <u>http://www.ssri-</u>
- <u>i.com/MediaReport/Document/IndianArmyLandWarfareDoctrine2018.pdf</u>. ⁸⁸ Doctrine of the Indian Air Force 2022. <u>https://ia800505.us.archive.org/10/items/iaf-doctrine-</u> pdf/IAF%20Doctrine%20pdf.pdf
- 2023 Report on the Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China.
- ⁹⁰ Engstrom, Jeffrey. "Systems Confrontation and System Destruction Warfare: How the Chinese People's Liberation Army Seeks to Wage Modern Warfare." RAND Corporation, February 1, 2018.
- https://www.rand.org/pubs/research_reports/RR1708.html.
- ⁹¹ 2020 Science of Military Strategy. <u>https://www.airuniversity.af.edu/Portals/10/CASI/documents/Translations/2022-</u> 01-26%202020%20Science%20of%20Military%20Strategy.pdf
- ⁹² Engstrom, Jeffrey. "Systems Confrontation and System Destruction Warfare
- ⁹³ Indian Defence Review. "The Need for a Mid-Term Review of the 13th Defence Five Year Plan." https://www.indiandefencereview.com/spotlights/the-need-for-a-mid-term-review-of-the-13th-defence-five-
- <u>year-plan/</u>. ⁹⁴ "Creation of New Department of Military Affairs." <u>https://pib.gov.in/newsite/PrintRelease.aspx?relid=198903</u>.



Delhi Policy Group Core 5A, 1st Floor, India Habitat Centre, Lodhi Road New Delhi - 110003 India

www.delhipolicygroup.org